Agenda item 2 
PEC  17.10.07.


HERTFORDSHIRE PCTs JOINT PROFESSIONAL EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

1.00-4.00pm, 19th SEPTEMBER 2007 BOARDROOM, CHARTER HOUSE,  

WELWYN GARDEN CITY 

1. Present:

Dr Mike Edwards (ME)

PEC Chair, West Herts PCT (Chair)

Dr Tony Kostick (TK)


PEC Chair, East & North Herts PCT 
Dr Martin Hoffman (MH)

PEC member (E & N Herts)

Andrew Parker (ANP)


Director of P.C. & Service Redesign
Alan Pond (ADP)


Director of Finance

Dr Richard Walker (RW)

PEC member (W Herts)

Dr Peter Shilliday (PS)

PEC member (E & N Herts)


Gareth Jones (GJ)


Director of Strategic Planning (joined later)
Anne Walker (AW)


Chief Executive

Dr Mark Andrews (MA)

PEC member (E & N Herts)

Katrina Hall (KH)
Assistant Director Adult Services West (for Jacqueline Clark)

Apologies 

Jacqueline Clark (JC)


Director of Provider Development

Pauline Pearce (PP)
Director of Public Involvement & Corporate Services

Heather Moulder (HM)

Director of Nursing

Dr Jane Halpin (JH)


Director of Public Health 

Dr Roger Sage (RS)


PEC member (W Herts)

In attendance 

Catherine Pelley (CP) 

Asst. Director for Children’s Commissioning 

Rachel Joyce 
(RJ) 


Consultant in Public Health 

2. Minutes of the previous meeting 18.7.07. 

The minutes were agreed as accurate with an amendment in the first para of item 4 by MH. It was agreed the SLA would need to flex if the demand is less than agreed. 
3.
Matters arising

· Financial update - The EoE have completely backed down re London Trusts and the implementation of EoE commissioning intentions rules, i.e. the new to follow-up ratio. ANP clarified the EoE requirements would not be enforced on London Trusts, so we will have to pay. Specific drug issues still not resolved. MA queried do we have to remind PBC groups re referring to London hospitals. ME clarified we use London SHA rules and will sit at the table next year for discussions and decide what we want to buy from them. PS highlighted the SHA rules have got local Acute Trusts to sign a document that if they do not reach the top 25% core tile for new to follow-up ratio and this could have significant implications. MA said GPs may have the capacity to take back routine follow-ups but they need to be given clear discharge plans to do this. Premises – Suzanne Novak is developing a framework for a PBC strategic approach – due to have in place by Christmas. Action: SN to attend October PEC to update
· HM will feedback to the October PEC the information on DN and Community Matron numbers (item 8 of July PEC) – Human Resources are still working on this at the moment. Action: HM
4.
Update on commissioning operational plan and service quality specification; maternity services

CP updated on the work she had been doing since the April PEC, there are a number of new items at the end of the original document. She talked through the work done on the service spec and benchmarking. AK asked how many PBC groups CP had visited, she has been to some in West but has been bounced off the agenda at E & N meetings and is now due to attend tomorrow. She is also going to the LMC to talk about midwifery in October. There will be an issue in PBC if we want improved services, they need to be funded. Cover for midwives on leave was raised, CP will look into this. MH highlighted they cannot write agreements until PBC groups know how much they have to spend.  

5.
Financial update & Performance report, including prescribing– Alan Pond

There was an issue on outturn underspends for 06/07 at the last PEC, this information will be available by the end of Sept. St Albans & Hertsmere figures completed and ready to go, Watford & Dacorum are not relevant, as they agreed the 95p reward based on various targets. E & N have outstanding issues – month 12 freeze data and prescribing complete. ADP explained the position of the other old PCTs. Data on non NHS provider activity was now available and needed to be allocated to PBC groups. It was agreed the easiest way to do it was to split the whole lot by capitation. PS said this was raised with locality leads and agreed. ADP said the information would then be available for the Leads meetings tomorrow. This was ratified by PEC. Performance reports that went to the Boards and various issues were discussed. PS highlighted enhanced services were now allocated straight to fair shares. ADP explained what is happening. MA queried if activity in the Acute Trusts is falling are they going to be looking for more money like in the past. ADP reassured they will have to sort it out and manage their finances and adjust the business as necessary, no more money would be available as Trusts worked under PBR. We need to be clear on the levels and volumes that we commission. ME feels the prescribing report should be circulated to PBC Leads. Action: ME, TK
6.
Acute Services Review – Anne Walker gave the update for Gareth
AW reported the consultation had gone very well, feedback was positive and the Clinician support had been much appreciated, it was due to close on the 1/10/07. A transport seminar was being held tomorrow. Next week there is a big stakeholder event planned.  Once the consultation closes, the decision making process starts, it is very important to limit the risks of a judicial review. Very positive process with Overview and Scrutiny needed, they decide if it is referred or not. It will go automatically to an independent review panel to look at the process and case etc. Overview and Scrutiny should only refer for issues of process, not regarding the outcome. Concerns that politics may influence this decision were raised.
7.
Update on Priorities Forum - Rachel Joyce, Consultant in Public Health

Rachel came to talk about the Beds & Herts Priorities Forum which was set up about four years ago, which she now Chairs, and how it links into PCT commissioning, how it disseminates information, how to get things on the agenda and how draft guidance is responded to. If the PCTs would like the Forum to continue they need to know who to report to, they feel the correct body should be the PEC. Guidance goes through public health teams so they can judge if it is appropriate. It has been disseminated in the past to PEC Chairs, Medical Directors, Consultants and Clinicians, and Community and Mental Health Trusts as well as other organisations, then back to the PCTs and Forum to check that guidance is being adopted. TK highlighted that GPs had contacted him as cataract referrals had been kicked back by the Acute Trust; this was the first he had heard about the guidance being changed. Cataract guidance was discussed with Jane because of the mergers of the PCTs and was sent out in Beds but not Herts. TK and ME felt it important that what is being discussed on the Forum agenda needs to be reported to PEC and PBC Leads so the guidance can be formally adopted and disseminated out to GPs. MA felt it should be guidance/advice not policy. Forums share new issues with other forums. AW felt we should decide how it works best for Herts; our Forum does not necessarily have to be joined to Beds. Action: RJ to liaise with ME and TK when she is ready to bring the workplan to PEC, RJ also to list whether guidance is draft or finalised. It was agreed in future guidance would either be draft or final (i.e. never interim).
8.
Improving Primary Care Access and Responsiveness draft action plan – Jean Cobb

DoH correspondence has been sent out re the survey requesting an action plan on patient access. There is a template which is being completed by Jean Cobb.  A report needs to be with the HA next week.  After that the PCT needs to do more work looking at practices who did not achieve the minimum standards and develop action plans to address this. The aim is to improve access to primary care. PEC and PBC groups need to look at overall qualities. TK queried if GPs were asked to open on Saturday mornings and open late in the evenings would the PCT insist – there are no plans to do this at present. ANP will put a rounded response to include what we will give as an incentive scheme for the future. Some practices may be willing to open for longer hours but we cannot insist on this.  Possibly locality schemes could be put in. RW, PS and MA are willing to visit practices out of their areas with ANP to offer advice where targets and not being reached. Practice profiles need to be pulled together. PEC supported the action plans on baseline assessment targeting poor performance practices – no huge investment but will improve schemes locally with PBC groups. Individual PBC groups will review results in their practices. There were concerns that high accessibility was not necessarily a marker of “high quality”. Action: feedback next PEC
9.
Future PEC proposals - Mike Edwards & Tony Kostick

ME explained at present it is an interim PEC so the paper had been produced jointly between TK and himself to propose the way forward to a permanent PEC and its clinical input.  There was discussion on how Chairs and members would be appointed and for how long. The paper has been to the Executive and accepted. PS raised whether GP poor performance issues should the remit of the DPH and PEC Chairs as it is recognised it is time consuming in other PCTs it comes under the Medical Director. It will be easier with PEC members on each PCT. RW was not sure poor performance, appraisals, QOF, access should be PEC strategy issues. TK agreed it needed to be separate entity but still part of PEC. PS queried if a letter was to be sent out to all GPs re the PEC posts, could it be mentioned that if they had ideas to put forward they could do this without necessarily making the commitment to become a PEC member. MA felt there should be more of a mission statement in the paper as he feels a lot of people do not fully understand what PEC is about. Links to PBC Governance need to be made clear. ME said the new PEC will decide on the constitution the paper is just a broad outline of suggestions for it. It was agreed there were still some issues; procedures needed clarifying with TK, ME and AW. PEC agreed to support the paper going to both Boards.  Action: Paper to both PCT Boards for ratification.
10.
Provider Services information – Katrina Hall with Roger Hammond
KH explained that the paper is about how budgets were apportioned by PBC groups. A performance report template has also been sent out. Apart from the corporate spend this shows the money available to buy what is needed. TK clarified establishment of staff is not being taken away we are using the projected underspend on Provider Services to help overspends in other areas. Roger explained what the figures meant as there were some concerns; they are to explain the costs at March 07 and full year costs of the establishment. They have looked at what proportion sits in each PBC group and have therefore put that portion of the budget into the respective PBC group. AW explained there was no set way each old PCT dealt with vacancies or overtime previously. What we have is not perfect but have tried to balance between the localities as much as possible. West spend more on community services and less on hospital services. PBC groups need to decide where to shift resources around within each group. ADP needs by March a business plan on how they will spend the budgets. TK highlighted most localities are really only interested in a few lines, HV, DN, value for money and intermediate care. ME said the PEC needs to acknowledge the paper; it needs to go to PBC groups so they can see how the budgets are apportioned to see if fair and then decide on the services to be commissioned.  PEC agreed it should go to PBC Leads for them to feedback to KH are issues. Action: PBC Leads & KH
11.
Template PBC information - Alan Pond & Beverley Flowers

The template had been produced showing PBC information. Individual PBC budget reports supported by individual SLA performance will be shared with ADs and commissioning teams. BF is happy to attend PBC Leads meetings to discuss further. East & North will let BF know names of GPs and Practice Managers for BF to discuss refinements needed with after the Leads meeting.  For the West it will be Mary McMinn and two other Practice Managers. They are repeating manager training and implementing a buddying system for Practice Managers.
12.
Hospital and Community Acquired Infections – Anne Walker gave update for Jane
Infection control is now a number one priority. There has been a performance management meeting with the EoE, local rates are still high but better. The PCTs are working closely with the Acute Trusts looking at data. In hospitals the key issues are management of IV lines, catheters, good blood culture techniques and screening. Out of hospital issues are good catheter maintenance. C diff, antibiotic prescribing, rapid isolation and good management of effective cleaning are critical. Whole system infection management include provider services input and the need to ensure GPs are up to speed.  PCTs will provide training. There was an EoE teleconference with Pam Handley for E & N Herts today and one is arranged also for Stuart Bloom and West Herts. ME felt PEC should look at the antibiotic policy as it has been agreed it is critical, need individual practices to look at their trends, i.e. nursing homes etc. GPs will need a short letter highlighting that the policy is supported by the PEC, Medicines Management Leads and PBC groups and will be going out to various Forums. PPIs are relevant in C diff, patients grow it more quickly. We need functioning clinical governance. ME will discuss with JH what the new PEC will address.  The PEC supports the information on quinolones and cephlosporins. Action: antibiotic policy to be finalised and covering letter then to be sent out to all GPs in Hertfordshire.
13.
Service specification for Out of Hours & Urgent Care services – Andrew Parker

The Out of Hours and Urgent Care service specification were agreed by the PEC but in discussion it was agreed that the service spec was the first step in evolving the OOH Service model. Action: for ratification by the Board. To go to PBC groups. 
14.
Date of next meeting

17th October, 1.00-4.00pm in the Boardroom at Charter House, Tony Kostick to Chair
